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MINUTES OF THE PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING

 EAGLE MOUNTAIN, UTAH

Eagle Mountain Community Center

1668 E. Heritage Dr

Eagle Mountain, UT  84043

February 12, 2002

Chair Tom Maher called the meeting to order @ 6:04 p.m.

Roll Call:  

Commissioners present:  Chair Tom Maher, Darrin Brandt, Chris Kemp, Wendy Smith, Richard Steinkopf.  Brigham Morgan arrived @ 6:11.

City Staff:  

City Engineer:

Korey Walker

City Planner:

Shawn Warnke


Planning Assistant:
Jody Harris

Others present:  Brice Pettibone, Dennis Nesbit, Kyle Quinney, Grant Gifford, Rich & Kaylyn Black, John & Julie Wallace, Dallas & Heather Edwards, Charlotte Ducos, Chris Thompson, Brent Nielson, Cathy & Terry Barney, Rose Bonnell, Sheryl Crawley, Rod & Colleen Christiansen, Allen Thompson. 

1.
Pledge of Allegiance:  

Commission and audience recited the Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Swearing in Appointed Planning Commissioners:


Deanna Whitney administered the Oath of Office to Darrin Brandt.

3.
Identification of Voting Commissioners:


Tom Maher identified Darin Brandt, Wendy Smith, Richard Steinkoft, Chris Kemp and his self as voting 


Commissioners.

4.
Approval of the Agenda:

Striken.

5.
Status Report from the Council:



Diane Jacob, City Council Member advised the Commissioners and audience that the City Council discussed the 



signage issues.  Mrs. Jacob stated that many of the developers feel that the signage in the City is inadequate.  



Shawn Warnke put together a matrix of what surrounding cities use to compare to.  Issues 



that were addressed were how long signs should be up, on site and off site and directional signage.  Mr. Warnke 



stated that Ken Leetham would present a draft sign ordinance, that would be processed through the Planning 

Commission for review and approval.

Diane Jacob also advised the Amendments to Cedar Trail Villages Plan was also discussed and approved at the last City Council meeting.

6.
Items:

A. Kiowa Valley (Ranch 7 Neighborhood 1 & Neighborhood 4), Preliminary Plat – Public Hearing

Shawn Warnke presented Kiowa Valley, which is located Kiowa Valley is located south of the Smith Ranch.  This subdivision will be accessed with the extension of Porter's Crossing Parkway and Golden Eagle Road.  There is currently no development adjacent to this project.  Mr. Warnke stated that Kiowa Valley Subdivision is comprised of 147 lots on 36.01 acres.  The average lot size is 6,123 square feet.  The revised plan is a 36-acre project that includes land from Ranch 7 Neighborhood 1 and Ranch 7 Neighborhood 4 (primarily R7 N4) from The Ranches Master Development Plan.  Both R7 N1 (acreage 40.1 and a density of 8.0) and R7 N4 (acreage of 34.2 and a density of 6.0) have been vested with entitlements that permit the proposed density.  The Kiowa Valley Subdivision is 36 acres and a density of 4.08.  

Shawn Warnke continued by stating Section 5.01 of the Covenants, Conditions, and Restrictions (CC&R's) contains a statement that the park is to be maintained by the Home Owners Association.  This statement should be formalized in the Development Agreement for this project


Shawn Warnke also stated that there is a deviation from our current tree standard.  The developer is proposing for 


administrative purposes, that the Planning Commission and City Council consider allowing the developer to 


place street trees at the property lines.  Mr. Warnke stated the reason being for this request, is that the developer 

does not at this time know the placement of driveways.  The lots have 50-foot frontages, so there would be one tree per lot.  The remainder of the trees would be placed in the park.


Tom Maher inquired what the City’s opinions were about the trees being placed on the property lines.  Shawn Warnke stated that there were some other items that were generally placed on property lines.  Examples being street signs, speed limit signs, fire hydrants, mailboxes.  Discussion ensued.

Shawn Warnke pointed out Development Review Committee (DRC) recommendation #9, which states that the architectural review committee provides an approval letter for the project for the design guidelines and landscaping.  Mr. Warnke stated he has spoken to Carl Allred; The Ranches HOA President, who stated he would supply a letter.  The letter was not received prior to the meeting today.  Mr. Warnke also commented that he requested approval from the HOA President in respect to recommendation #3, accessing off alleys.  Mr. Warnke stated he spoke to Carl Allred about this issue, and The Ranches position is that, that is not allowed.  The Ranches feel that if there are alleys, they should use them as that.  Discussion ensued.

Korey Walker addressed some issues, one including dry utility plans were not submitted with the plans.  Therefore, no approval can be given on any of the utilities. (Mr. Walker also commented on the round a bout which an alleyway accesses within one lot width and because of the round a bout it ends up 40 to 50 feet before it goes into that alley.)  Mr. Walker stated that staff is requesting a traffic engineer evaluate and conduct a traffic study along with a recommendation to the DRC. 

Grant Gifford, Sundance Homes; addressed the audience and Commissioners by stating this is the third design they have submitted, based on Commissioners comments.  Mr. Gifford continued by stating that he believes that his engineer has addressed all the critical comments from the DRC and Commissioners, and is pleased with the design.  

Open Public Hearing    

Diane Jacob inquired if some of the architectural features and colors of vinyl fencing might differ from colors used in the past.  Mr. Gifford stated they were planning to use deeper earth tone colors, opposed to white trim and garages.  Mrs. Jacob also voiced her concern about the three trees on the corner lots, and how that was going to be addressed.  Mrs. Jacob also inquired about whether Sundance was going to vary the home designs, from Porters Crossing and Rush Valley.  Mr. Gifford commented they have changed the home designs significantly because of the improvements with elevation. 

Close Public Hearing

Darrin Brandt expressed his concern about the tree issue.  Mr. Brandt felt this would cause a problem for the City, and future homeowners.  Mr. Brandt also felt access to the garages from the alleys was an important issue, and felt we should require that from the developers.

Brigham Morgan inquired about the open space.  Discussion ensued.  Mr. Morgan agreed with Mr. Brandt and felt that alleys should be used, if we have them.

Wendy Smith had no concerns.

Richard Steinkopf agreed with the other Commissioners about them planting the trees on the property line becoming a problem for future homeowners.

Chris Kemp had no comments, other than having the developer comply with Korey Walker’s comments.

MOTION
Wendy Smith moved that the Planning Commission approve the preliminary plat application for Kiowa Valley (R7 N1 N4) subject to the following conditions:

1.
That issues relating to the improvements of Porter's Crossing Parkway are satisfied.

2.
That off site easements are provided for the utilities (storm drain line, power, phone, and gas) that are outside of the dedicated right of way (ROW) for Porter's Crossing Parkway.

3.
That all lots with alleys be required to have garage accesses off these alleys.

4.
That a traffic engineer evaluate: the traffic movements for the intersection of Golden Eagle Road and Kiowa Parkway and clear vision for lots 43, 44, 81, and 98.

5.
That the preliminary utilities plans, drainage, and road grades are not approved because these items have not been submitted.

6.
That the Fire Chief approve of the parking in Cherokee Circle.

7.
That a water line (and valves) be extended up Kiowa Parkway to Sioux Road to provide a looped utility system. 

8.
That all notes that are called out on the preliminary plat under the General Notes Title Block identifying restrictions regarding property should be transferred on to the final plat for recordation.

9. That the Architectural Review Committee provides an approval letter for the project for the design guidelines and landscaping.

10.  Street trees not be placed on property lines and corner lots have three trees.

Richard Steinkoft seconded the motion.  Ayes: 5.  Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

8.
Adjournment:



MOTION
Adjournment of meeting @ 8:15 p.m.
Approved:  ______________________________________ Date: ___________________

                      
Chairman Tom Maher
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